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Mayor’s Message  

The past months have been a busy time and a sharp learning curve for your new Council. We are very 

pleased with the progress that has been accomplished thus far in our mandate.  One of our first decisions 

was to adopt the municipality's Emergency Management Program on December 18th, 2018. We are re-

quired by provincial legislation to formulate and implement an emergency plan for our community. Our 

Interim Clerk, Ms. Crystal Fischer is also our Community Emergency Management Coordinator (CEMC). 

Emergency Management training was provided to Renfrew County senior management and elected offi-

cials on March 6th and will continue here in Head, Clara & Maria in June for staff, Council and residents.  

After the wildfire experience in our community last summer it is my hope that we can interest community 

participation in any offered training. We will keep you posted. 

At the January 17th Council meeting the decision to opt-in to cannabis retail sales was passed by a 4 to 1 

decision.  If a cannabis store location is proposed in Head, Clara & Maria, residents would have an oppor-

tunity to share their views with the AGCO before a retail store would be authorized. The Registrar may re-

fuse to authorize a cannabis store if it is in the public interest to do so. The Ministry of Finance will be 

providing a minimum of $10,000 to each municipality based on population. Municipalities that opt in by 

the deadline, as we did, will also receive additional funds through a funding agreement between the Fed-

eral Government and the Provinces. 

On February 26th Councillor Allen and I had the opportunity to attend the Ontario Superior Court of Justice 

hearing in Pembroke that considered issues affecting our Council and the Missing Link Snowmobile Club. 

We were successful in obtaining an Order from Justice James. This Order permits Council to consider, dis-

cuss, and vote on matters in which the MLSC has a financial interest. This is important because 4 of the 5 

members of Council are also members of the MLSC and, would therefore have indirect conflicts in such 

matters per the Municipal Conflict of Interest Act. The Court Order and the full report from our legal Coun-

sel can be found on our website. 

Your council had the opportunity to receive a deputation from Mr. Gregory Bowes, the CEO and director of 

Northern Graphite – www.northerngraphite.com  at our March meeting. This company’s Bissett Creek 

mining project hopes to be in production in 2020 (subject to financing). The purpose of his visit was to give 

the new Council and public gallery an overview and update on the project, as well as discuss the purchase 

or lease from HCM of the surface rights to the road allowance on the mine site.  At the same meeting we 

began our preliminary discussions of the 2019 Draft Working Budget. The budget is a work in progress and 

discussions will continue at our April 25th meeting.  It is our hope to have a final budget to pass at the May 

meeting. 
Continued on page 2 

http://www.northerngraphite.com


Mayor’s Hours at the Municipal office – an invitation to meet with me and Deputy Mayor Villeneuve.  

The spring hours will be held on the second Friday of the month.   

The dates are as follows: Friday April 12; Friday May 10; Friday June 14 from 12:30 pm to 4:00 pm. 

If you would like to meet at another time please call me at 613-586-1904 or 613-585-9778, or email 

d.grills@headclaramaria.ca to make an appointment. We look forward to meeting with you. 

 

Mayor Debbi Grills 

The United Townships of Head, Clara & Maria has accepted the resignation of CAO/Clerk Melinda Reith effective 

April 25, 2019. The decision to accept Ms. Reith’s resignation was made with regret by the Council of Head, Clara & 

Maria during a special meeting on March 27, 2019.  

We thank Ms. Reith for her years of dedicated service to our community and wish her success in all of her future 

endeavours.   

Mayor Debbi Grills  

Deputy Mayor Ernie Villeneuve  

Councillors Brent Allen, Chris Dowser & Fran Kelly-Chamberlain  

Staff Reminders and Notices 

As of April 1st, a burn permit is required for anyone planning  to  burn brush, grass etc. on your property. This 

excludes small campfires. The municipality has implemented a seasonal permit system which requires the prop-

erty owner to come to the municipal office and fill out an application. The cost is $5 and is valid for the whole 

season; April 1– October 31. Once you have your permit, all you have to do is call or email the office when you 

are burning so that we can inform the Ministry of Natural Resources and Forestry; which is a component of our 

annual agreement.  

We have been successful in obtaining grant funding through the New Horizon’s for Senior’s Program, for a Sen-

iors/Intergenerational Program. Please watch for notices of upcoming events including exercise, yoga, cooking 

classes, art and craft workshops, outings and more. If there is something you would like to see through the pro-

gram, please let us know and we will try to accommodate!  

Spring brings about renovation projects of all sorts. Before you start to build, please contact Bob Labre, our Chief 

Building Official to discuss your plans and see if you require a building permit.   

Council and Staff are currently undergoing a service/organizational review that will link into our Strategic Plan-

ning and would like public input. There has been a suggestion box placed at the entrance of the municipal office 

where public can leave their suggestions and ideas; anonymously or not. You can also call or email staff or your           

member(s) of Council, or attend Mayor’s hours posted above. Your input is important! 

Our Lending Hub has a variety of equipment to be loaned at no cost, including kayaks, paddleboards, bicycles 

and sports equipment for all ages. Please call or stop in at the office for more information. An agreement and 

waiver must be signed with ID provided. (CF) 

mailto:d.grills@headclaramaria.ca
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W a s t e  M a n a g e m e n t  

Staff would like to thank those who ensure that their recycling is sorted properly; it saves Bill a lot of time and head-

ache.  

Our current recycling contractor, Beaumen, collects recycling in two streams; fibre and commingled. See the chart 

below.  Because this is the way Beaumen collects recycling, we as a municipality have to make sure this is how our 

recycling is sorted.  If Bill collects recycling from the curbside that is not sorted properly, it takes time away from his 

regular duties for something that is the responsibility of residents. Also, when materials are not sorted properly, 

they get ruined and have to be landfilled. If paper gets wet Beaumen, or any other recycling facility, will not accept 

it. It is considered ruined and must be thrown out. This happens frequently when paper and cans are mixed togeth-

er.  These factors result in increased operating costs at the expense of ratepayers.  

There have been recent incidences of improper sorting of recycling. Refusal stickers will be issued in the future, and 

recycling will not be picked up if it is not sorted properly. If you have any questions or concerns about sorting, 

please call the office.  

On another note; Bag tags will be available for pick up from the office as of May 1st. Those not picked up by  June 

3rd will be mailed.   



Community Dates to Remember 

 
 CWL Bingo Sarrazin Fundraiser  

 April 14th at 2:00 p.m. 

 Rec Committee Meeting 

 April 17th at 6:00 p.m. 

 Library Spring Card Party  

April 25th at 12:00 p.m. 

 Regular Meeting of Council  

April 25th at 7:00 p.m. 

 Regular Meeting of Council  

May 16th at 7:00 p.m. 

 MHSW Collection 

May 25th 10:00 a.m.—2:00 p.m. 

 June Jazaar 

June 1st at 9:00 a.m. 

 Emergency Management Training 

 June 13th at 9:00 a.m. 

Watch your email and bulletin boards for more 
information. 

Council 2019 Meeting Schedule 

Council meets at 7:00 pm 

      April 25 | May 16 | June 22*   

August 15| September 19 

October 17| November 21  

December 19 

* June 22 meeting begins at 1:00 p.m. 



Emergency Preparedness Week 2019 

Emergency Preparedness (EP) Week 2019 (May 5-11) is a Canada-wide initiative to increase 

 awareness of individual and family preparedness. 

May 8, 2019 Public Alerting Test—Alert Ready in Ontario is part of a national service designed to 

deliver critical and potentially life-saving emergency alert messages to Canadians. 

You can check your phone’s compatibility online at https://www.alertready.ca/ 

If your phone is not compatible, you can subscribe to receive emergency alerts by email, SMS texts 

and social media. 

 

A  m e s s a g e  f r o m  t h e  O f f i c e  o f  t h e  

F i r e  M a r s h a l l  a n d  E m e r g e n c y  

M a n a g e m e n t  

 

https://www.alertready.ca/
https://www.emergencymanagementontario.ca/english/alertready/alertreadyON.html
https://www.alertready.ca/
https://www.emergencymanagementontario.ca/english/stayconnected/stayconnected.html
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Municipal Disposal Site Hours 

Bissett Creek Site    

Tuesday 12:30 pm - 3:30 pm 

Saturday 12:45 - 3:45 pm 

Located on Bissett Creek Road 

Stonecliffe Site 

Thursday  12:45 pm - 4:15 pm 

Saturday 8:30 am - 12:00 pm 

Located on Kenny Road 

 

Collection Days and Times 

Deux Rivieres  

Tuesday 10:00 a.m. - 11:00 a.m. 
Bissett Creek  

Tuesday 11:30 a.m. - 12:00 noon 
Stonecliffe  

Thursday 11:00 - 12:00 noon 
Mackey  

Thursday 9:00 a.m. - 11:00 a.m. 

2019 Recycling Dates 

April 8, 22 

May  6, 21 

June 3, 17 

July  2, 15, 29 

August  12, 26 

September 9, 23 

October 7, 21 

November 4, 18 

December  2, 16, 30 

T H E  U N I T E D  T O W N S H I P S  O F  

H E A D ,  C L A R A  &  M A R I A  

Phone: 613-586-2526   Fax: 613-586-2596 

www.townshipsofheadclaramaria.ca 

15 Township Hall Road 

Stonecliffe ON  K0J 2K0 

 

crystal@headclaramaria.ca (Crystal) 

stephany@headclaramaria.ca (Stephany) 

EMAIL LIST:  If you would like to be on our community email list please 

contact the Municipal Office. It is the intent of staff to keep email address-

es secure by using Blind Carbon Copy however; we can not guarantee con-

fidentiality.     

 

Mayor Debbi Grills  

613-586-1904 

d.grills@headclaramaria.ca 

Brent Allen  

613-586-2621 

b.allen@headclaramaria.ca 

Chris Dowser 

613-586-1900 

c.dowser@headclaramaria.ca 

Fran Kelly-Chamberlain 

613-586-1942 
f.kelly-chamberlain@headclaramaria.ca 

Ernie Villeneuve 

 613-559-2814   

e.villeneuve@headclaramaria.ca 


